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MY LORD,

IN conformity to your Lordship's instructions,
I proceed to submit to you my Observations upon the state of
Agriculture in New South Wales and Van Diemen's Land; the
regulations by which land has been granted and settled in the
several districts; and by which also allotments have been granted
for building in the towns. The state of the trade of the two
settlements, and the restrictions to which it has been made
subject: the ecclesiastical establishments, and those instituted
for the purposes of education or charitable relief: the state and
character of the population of New South Wales; and lastly, its
revenue, and the nature of the colonial expenditure and
resources. Under the two last heads will be included the
consideration of the public works, and the mode in which they
have been conducted; as well as observations upon the colonial
hospitals, and the medical establishments.

The tract of land that has been for some time known and
distinguished by the county of Cumberland, is bounded on the cast
by the sea, and on the south by a line of hilly country that
stretches from the seacoast to that part of the Cow Pastures
through which the river Nepean descends from the hills of Nattai;
from thence its southern, western, and northern boundaries are
formed by the river Nepean, which when joined by the river Grose
is called the Hawkesbury, and discharges itself into the sea at
Broken Bay. The rivers Nepean and Hawkesbury thus constitute
seven-eighths of the interior boundary of the county of
Cumberland.

The county of Westmorland is understood to designate the
tracts of land that have been occupied and discovered to the west
of the Blue Mountains, including the settlement at Bathurst. No
boundaries have yet been affixed to it; but since my departure
from the colony, the tract of country that lies between the Shoal
Haven River and the Nepean, and extending as far inland as the
river Warragumba, has received the designation of the county of
Camden, and includes the Cow Pastures, Mount Hunter, the hills of
Nattai, from whence the river Warragumba is supposed to take its
source, and a tract called Bargo, extending as far as the river
Wingee Caribbee.

The county of Argyle adjoins the county of Camden on the
south-west, and is separated from it by the river Wingee
Caribbee, and on the south and west is bounded by the Shoal Haven
River, the Cookbundoon and Wolondilly Rivers.

The greatest extent of the county of Cumberland from north to
south may be computed to be fifty-three miles; and its greatest
breadth from the sea to the base of the Blue Mountains forty-six
miles. It has been divided into thirty-one districts, that are
now laid down and described in the map, with which I was
furnished by Mr. Oxley the surveyor general; and in which are
also described the several grants that have been made by the
different governors of the colony up to the year 1819, with
numerical references to an index, containing the names of the
grantees and the extent of each grant.

This division of the county of Cumberland into districts
appears to have been dictated by civil rather than geographical
reasons and has been partly determined by the population and its
gradual increase, and the necessity of providing for its control
in the appointment of magistrates and constables.

The county contains the principal town of Sydney, the towns of
Paramatta, Windsor, and Liverpool; and the two villages, or, as
they are denominated, the townships of Richmond and Castlereagh.
To these have lately been added the township or village of
Campbell Town, ten miles to the south of Liverpool.

The country that extends on the whole line of the sea-coast of
the county of Cumberland, from the Coal Cliff to Broken Bay and
for six miles into the interior, is a succession of ridges of
stratified sandstone, that is of a greater height towards the sea
and gradually declines towards interior, where it is lost under
the soil. The surface of this part of the country is covered with
a thin soil of decomposed sandstone, in the colouring of which,
as well as in the masses of the stone itself, the effect of iron
is everywhere observable.

The external appearance of the coast and the country around it
is of the most sterile and forbidding kind. On the southern
shores of Botany Bay and of George's River, that flows into it
near the spot that is celebrated for the first landing of Captain
Cook and Sir Joseph Banks, the natural grasses of the country
exhibit some appearance of verdure; but on the northern shore of
the same bay and river, and conformably to the appearances that
characterize all the northern shores of the rivers hitherto
discovered, the soil is destitute of fertility, but affords
support to stunted trees, Banksias, and flowering shrubs.

On the southern bank of the great inlet that forms the harbour
of Port Jackson, some successful attempts have been lately made
to collect and fertilize the small quantities of soil that rest
upon the unequal surface of the sandstone shores, and to convert
them into gardens; but, with this exception, the tract of country
that lies between the entrance of Botany Bay and Port Jackson is
a series of sandstone rock, loose sand, or meagre and
unprofitable swamp.

From the sea-coast to the base of the Blue Mountains, and
generally throughout the county of Cumberland, there is very
little elevation. The surface is gently undulated, except in the
district of Airds and in that part of Bringelly that is
contiguous to the banks of the river Hawkesbury.

The soil of which the interior of the county of Cumberland is
generally composed is thin and light, lying on an aluminous, red,
yellow, or blue clay, that deepens towards the interior, and upon
a substratum of aluminous slate. To this description of land is
generally given the name of Forest Land. It is more fertile as
the land rises gradually into hill: the best description of it
being found in the districts of Airds, Appin, Upper and Lower
Minto, Cooke, Bringelly, and Cabramatta.

The alluvial land in the county of Cumberland is distinguished
by its depth and inexhaustible fertility. It lies on both sides
of the rivers Nepean and Hawkesbury; and the largest tract is
that which is formed by a bend of the latter river between the
town of Windsor and the township of Wilberforce. Upon the banks
of the south creek, likewise, there are some small tracts of
alluvial land, partaking of the same fertility, and suffering
from the same consequences of inundation that have marked the
cultivation of the Hawkesbury districts. Nearly in the centre of
the comity is a tract of land consisting of a deep red loam,
covering the summit, sides, and base of an elevated hill that is
composed of whinstone, and that has long been distinguished for
its fertility. It is called Prospect Hill, and is situated five
miles to the west of Paramatta. In the district called the Field
of Mars, including Pennant hills to the north of Paramatta River,
there are some good tracts of new land, and also much that has
been long in cultivation, and that is now exhausted; and these,
with the alluvial lands of the Hawkesbury, form the only
exceptions to the general character that has been given of the
soil of the county of Cumberland. It should, moreover, be
observed, that the greatest portion of the land in the districts
of Meehan, Castlereagh, Oxley, Nelson, and Broken Bay, forming
the northern part of the county, are unfit for cultivation, but
afford a temporary and uncertain support to cattle; and that the
greatest part of the country that lies to the south of Georges
River, with the exception of strips of land that lie along the
edges, is of the same description. Although no limestone has yet
been worked or quarried within the limits of the county, yet it
has been lately found to be diffused over the country in strata;
some of which do not exceed two feet in thickness, and generally
consist of that stratified quality that is found in coal
countries to lie over and under sandstone. The few specimens that
had been found in the districts of the county were of a very
inferior and impure sort.

The great physical defect of this tract of country is its want
of water. Hardly any natural springs have been discovered between
the sea-coast and the river Nepean. The course of that river for
the last thirty miles, before it discharges itself into the sea,
lies through some rocky and barren districts that derive no
benefit from it.

From the slight elevation of the interior of the country, the
tides flow to a very considerable distance in all the rivers,
rendering the water brackish and unserviceable, both at the towns
of Liverpool and Paramatta, during the summer season.

The rivulets that are designated in Mr. Oxley's map of the
county of Cumberland, are called the South Creek, the Prospect
Creek, the Cabramatta Creek, and the East Creek. The first of
these is the most considerable; but all of them appear to be
drains and reservoirs of the water of the surrounding country,
rather than streams arising from a permanent source. In the
summer season they are nearly dry, and the water lodges in the
deep pools, forming chains of natural ponds, from which in these
seasons the cattle derive a scanty supply of water. These ponds
are also found at a distance from the regular course of the
creeks in different parts of the country, and the water is
retained in them by the impenetrable texture of the subsoil;
while at the same tine its quality and taste, as well as that of
the water of most of the wells that have been sunk in the
interior of the county of Cumberland, are much affected by the
aluminous nature of the strata in which it is obtained. The water
that is found by penetrating the stratified sandstone is
generally free from this taint.

The county of Camden contains the extensive tracts known by
the name of the Cow Pastures, to which five of the cattle that
were landed from Ills Majesty's ship Sirius, soon after the first
arrival of Governor Philip, had strayed from their place of
confinement. They were discovered in these tracts in the year
1795 by a convict, and appear to have been attracted to the spot,
and to have continued there, from the superior quality of the
herbage. Since that period their numbers have greatly increased;
and they have latterly occupied the hilly ranges by which the Cow
Pastures are backed on the south, and have been found in the
deeper ravines of the hills of Nattai, and on the banks of the
Bargo River. It does not appear, however, that they ever have
penetrated beyond the Blue Mountains, or the barren tract that is
called the Bargo Brush. The Cow Pastures extend northwards from
the river Bargo to the junction of the river Warragumba and the
Nepean. To the west they are bounded by some of the branches of
the latter river and the hills of Nattai. They contain by
computation about sixty thousand acres; and the soil, through
varying in fertility, but always deepening and improving on the
banks and margin of the Nepean, consists of a light sandy loam,
resting upon a substratum of clay. In this tract lime has been
discovered upon the estate of Mr. M‘Arthur; and towards the
southern and western parts, there are numerous creeks that retain
water in the dry weather, and convey it in more deepened channels
to the river Nepean.

Towards the south hills of Nattai the Cow Pastures are broken
into abrupt and hilly ridges, but still are found to afford good
pasturage for cattle; and for a distance of three miles from the
river Nepean, they consist of easy slopes and gentle undulations,
from the centre of which rises a lofty hill that has received the
name of Mount Hunter.

The county of Camden likewise comprehends a district that has
received the name of Illawarra, or the Five Islands; and that
extends in a northern and southern direction for the space of
eighteen miles along the eastern coast, commencing at a point in
which a high range of hills terminate in the sea, and recedes
gradually to the south towards Shoal Haven. The distance of this
tract from Port Jackson by the sea-coast is forty-five miles;
and, on account of the difficulty of access to it by land, the
principal communications are by sea.

The country that lies between Illawarra and the southern part
of the district of Airds is poor and barren; and the hill by
which the present approach is made on the land-side is steep, and
the descent difficult for cattle. The soil of the district of
Illawarra is rich and alluvial. On the freshwater flats and on
the hills it is is good clay; and in many places a rich
mould.

It is tolerably well supplied with streams of water; but in
summer the upper lands suffer much from heat and want of
moisture. In all parts of the Illawarra district, there is
abundance of good timber of various kinds. Mr. Oxley states that
not above ten thousand acres of land in this district remain
ungranted, including all descriptions; and that not above
one-third of it is fit for cultivation, although it is good
grazing land.

The greatest part of the tract that is now called the county
of Argyle, has only been known to the colony since the year
1819.

Attempts had been made in the year 1816 to penetrate a tract
called Bargo Brush, that lies to the east and south of the Cow
Pastures, for the purpose of discovering fresh pasturage for
cattle; and a station was fixed and taken up on the river of
Wingee Caribbee.

Since that period, Mr. Thoresby obtained permission to make a
settlement between the Merigong Range and the Wolondilly River;
and in the year 1820, succeeded in making a tract from his
settlement to the westward, and, crossing the range that is
called Cookbundoon, penetrated by the southern extremity of the
Blue Mountains to the banks of Campbell's River, that falls into
the Macquarie River near Bathurst Plains.

A road having subsequently been made passable for carriages
from Bargo to the Cookbundoon Range, and from thence to the river
of that name, Governor Macquarie, in the month of October 1820,
proceeded to the examination of that country, and also to the
lakes that had been then lately discovered in a south-westerly
direction, and distant from the range of Cookbundoon about
thirty-seven miles.

It was in the vicinity of these lakes that I met Governor
Macquarie upon my return from Bathurst, after traversing the
country that had been tracked by Mr. Thoresby. In this expedition
I was accompanied by Mr. Oxley the surveyor general, who made a
very accurate description of the country and distances, from the
time that we left Campbell's River, on the 18th of October, until
we joined Governor Macquarie at Bathurst Lake on the 26th. The
road by which tile governor proceeded from the Cow Pastures to
lake Bathurst and lake George traverses the district that has
been since named the county of Camden and the county of Argyle:
that part of the former that is called the Cow Pastures has
already been described. On leaving the Stone Quarry Creek, which
is the southern boundary, the road passes through a tract of
indifferent land, which improves a little on the banks of the
Bargo River, that descends from the hills of Nattai, and passing
through a rocky but even channel of sandstone, joins the Stone
Quarry Creek before its accession to the waters of the Nepean. At
a little distance from the river Bargo there are some small
patches of tolerable land, in which the traces of the wild hordes
were very visible; but front thence to the base of a high range
that is called Merigong the land is very sterile, and covered
either with stunted and withered shrubs, or with very lofty and
straight trees of the species of Eucalyptus, called the Stringy
Bark. In approaching the Merigong Range, there is a tract of flat
land called the Kenembegails Plains, parts of which are lit for
cultivation; and both sides of the Lange itself are covered with
thick strata of fertile and tenacious clay. From this range to
the river of Wingee Caribbee the soil is considerably varied. On
the ranges of Merigong, and in the lower lands that adjoin the
river, the clay predominates; and in the winter season the
moisture that it retains has been found very prejudicial to sheep
and cattle. Further to the south, and near the settlement made by
Mr. Thoresby, the soil in the hills consists of a light but
fertile mould, lying on whinstone. In the vallies it is more
compact, and is a deep and rich clay. The surface is broken into
long ranges of hills, divided by line sloping lies; in most of
which there are chains of natural ponds, and free from the
mineral impregnations of the county of Cumberland.

This county has greater elevation than that district; and the
climate, and consequently the state of vegetation, are very
different.

The only parts of the county of Argyle that were known or had
been examined previous to my departure from the colony, were
found to contain a tract of land, the soil of which is of
peculiar fertility and richness. It is a deep red loam, bearing a
thick and vigorous vegetation of the natural grasses of the
country, and abundance of the shrubs called the Daviesia, and the
wild indigo. In most parts of this tract also the trees are of
very large dimensions; there are also open spaces of forest, in
which the same rich soil is found, and although it is in many
places wet and swampy it is very susceptible of cultivation. This
tract, to which the name of Sutton Forest has been given, is
computed to contain about 15,000 acres of fertile land.

The remainder of the country through which the road passes to
the Cookbundoon Range, consists of broken hills towards the
south; and in the space between the Cookbundoon and Wallondilly
Rivers, after traversing an extensive tract of poor and barren
soil, covered with withered shrubs, the country improves, the
hills are less abrupt, and the soil is a light sand, bearing
little grass, but dry and well adapted for the pasturage of
sheep. The surface is gently undulating; and the trees, that are
not of large growth, are sufficiently dispersed for shelter and
ornament to the land, without being an incumbrance to it. This
tract, that is computed to contain 15,000 acres, has received the
name of Eden Forest.

The heights of the Cookbundoon Range, over which the road
passes, will present but little difficulty, even to carriages,
when a better direction shall have been given to it. The country
to the southward of the range is bad and swampy, but improves
greatly on the descent to the Wolondilly River; on the margin of
which there is some good timber. The soil is a light and poor
sand, and is covered with a long and coarse grass. From the
breadth of the channel of this river, there must be a great
accumulation of water in it during the winter season, but there
were no marks of the effects of a violent current; and the ponds
into which it was broken were still and deep, and considerably
broader than those found in the courses of the other rivers.

A large tract of open country that received the name of
Goulburn Plains, extends for a distance of ten miles to the
south-west. It is on an average five miles wide, and has been
estimated to contain about 35,000 acres of land. A little to the
southwest is another open tract of flat land, that has been
called Breadalbane Plains.

These plains are not encumbered with wood. The surface is
gently undulating, and the soil light, sandy and poor. The
bottoms are swampy, and appear to retain great quantities of
water in the winter season. The hills are low and stony, and have
not that admixture of good soil that was remarked in the higher
lands of the county of Argyle. I observed also that the grass on
Goulburn Plains was coarse and tufted.

The country between this tract and Bathurst Lake is much of
the same character, but more hilly and woody, and the swamps more
extensive.

The circumference of Bathurst Lake is about twelve miles; and
Mr. Meehan the deputy surveyor general, who had visited it for
the first time in the year 1818, was of opinion that it had much
increased in size in the interval. Several trees and shrubs on
the margin of the lake appeared to have been very lately
surrounded with water, the colour of which was strongly tinged by
the red-ochreous clay of the shores.

The land on the eastern side of the lake is of a better
quality, and produces good grass on the slopes and gentle
eminences. The bottoms are deep and swampy, and appear to be
extensive drains from the high ranges of hills that bound the
horizon on the east. On the north-west side a stratum of lime was
discovered at the termination of some rocky and uneven hills,
that form the southern and western shores. At a distance of two
miles from Bathurst Lake, and in a south-west direction to lake
George, the surface of the country is for the most part barren
and uneven, covered with stunted trees and rocks of various
kinds, consisting of granite, quartz and slate. The ranges of
these hills are separated by broad and flat swampy meadows, in
the centre of which are found ponds of water.

On approaching the north-east shore of lake George, the swampy
meadows are of greater extent, and reach to the margin of the
lake, where they are separated by rocky projections of sandstone.
The extent of the lake from north to south is nearly eighteen
miles, and its main breadth is from five to seven miles. Dead
trees were observed in it to a considerable distance from its
present shores; and the person who had discovered it in the month
of August preceding, seemed impressed with a belief that the
expanse of water had considerably increased.

The water itself had been represented to be salt, but it was
found on experiment to be remarkably soft, though turbid. There
was no indication of any stream or current in the lake; and
although Mr. Thoresby, who preceded Governor Macquarie, had some
reason to believe from the accounts of the natives that an outlet
would be discovered on the south-eastern extremity, and that it
would in all probability take the same course and discharge
itself into the sea; yet, upon further examination, no such issue
was found there, nor as far as the eye could reach did any such
exist on the south or western shores. The lake is bounded on the
west by a table chain of rocky hills, elevated from 800 to 1,500
feet above its level; and it was from one of these that Mr. Oxley
thought he descried a mountainous chain to the west and
north-west of Bateman's Bay, on the eastern coast of New South
Wales, and distant about forty miles.

The whole extent of the country lying to the south-east and
west of lake George, as viewed from an eminence, appeared to be
rocky, broken and mountainous, and not affording any expectation
that its surface would prove more valuable or attractive.

The south-western extremity of lake George was the farthest
point in that direction that had at that time been examined.

It was Governor Macquarie's intention to employ some person in
the further examination of it, principally with a view to
discover whether there existed any river that flowed from the
interior and discharged itself into the sea on the eastern coast.
I have not yet received any information to that effect; although
I have understood that, upon an examination of that cart of the
coast by Lieutenant Johnstone of the Royal Navy, a river has been
discovered by him, the sources of which will in all probability
be traced to the mountainous ranges that were seen from lake
George.

In a previous communication, I had the honour of submitting to
your Lordship the reasons that determined me to examine the
country to the southward and westward of the Blue Mountains,
rather than the tracts that lie between Bathurst and the river
Hastings.

With a view to examine the communication that had been
discovered by Mr. Thoresby between the Cow Pastures and Bathurst,
and to verify the description that had been given of the lakes
and the country around them by the person who first discovered
them, I yielded to the proposal made to me by Governor Macquarie
to meet him at that point, and left Bathurst with that view on
the 17th October. The journal of Mr. Oxley contains a very
accurate description of the character and elevation of the
country through which we passed, including a distance from
Campbell's River to the banks of the Cookbundoon River of
eighty-two miles.

I do not conceive it necessary to trouble your Lordship with a
detailed description of the country, but I will content myself
with observing, that after leaving the neighbourhood of
Campbell's River, and a tract of land occupied by Lieutenant
Lawson, we passed over a series of long and protracted ridges for
the space nearly of twenty miles, separated from each other by
swampy and sometimes by fertile valleys, that in winter must be
very deep. In the remainder of the distance we found the country
more broken; and we passed two fine and clear streams whose
course was to the southward and westward, and which, according to
a conjecture of Mr. Oxley, formed a junction and afterwards
became branches of the river Lachlan. These rivers were named
Colborne and Abercrombie, and were found to be much of the same
character as those that descend from the Blue Mountains into
Bathurst Plains. After leaving the ridges and passing these
rivers the character of the country varied, and we, passed
through long tracts of hilly and barren ranges, thickly covered
with bad and stunted trees and low shrubs. There were no great
eminences, nor could any distant view be obtained of the country
on either side of our course. We occasionally fell in with that
which had been taken by Mr. Thoresby; but neither Mr. Oxley nor
myself found reason to concur in the description of the country
that this gentleman transmitted to Governor Macquarie, nor in the
facility that he considers it to afford for the passage of
cattle. In many parts of our journey we were obliged to pass
several long and deep swamps; and there were two rocky and abrupt
descents, which in their present state would be impassable to
cattle.

The country around Bathurst, in an agricultural point of view,
has proved to be of considerable value to the colony.

After passing the rallies, watered by Cox's River and the Fish
River, and a range of dry and sterile hills, called Clarence's
Hilly Range, the road from the Blue Mountains leads through
Sidmouth Vallies, that are well watered, and covered with good
herbage, growing in tufts upon a soil of loose disintegrated
granite. The surface of the country slopes gently to the west;
and from an eminence that is a little beyond the Sidmouth
Vallies, a very fine and extensive view is obtained of the open
country, in the centre of which are the Bathurst Plains, and
various broad and rich vallies, stretching to the north and south
of the plain that is watered by the Macquarie River. Before it
reaches Bathurst, this stream is joined by the Campbell River, on
the banks of which there is some rich grazing land, opening into
extensive plains, called Mitchell's and O'Connell Plains. The
elevation of the country on the western side of the Blue
Mountains is strongly marked by the rapidity and fullness of the
streams of water; they abound in every direction, and generally
terminate in the river Macquarie, which, even at Bathurst, is
deep, clear and full. The soil on the points and bends of the
river is, generally, alluvial. The hills, which, on the northern
side, are gently elevated above the level of the river, are
perfectly clear of timber, and are covered with a dry gravelly
loam, intermixed with a coarse granite sand. This soil is not
naturally fertile, but it is dry, and favourable to sheep. The
extent of land denominated Bathurst Plains, and that is clear of
timber, comprises nearly 40,000 acres. The hills on the south
side of the river Macquarie are more elevated, broken and stony,
but covered with good grass and with fertile soil towards the
summits. The rallies that are distinguished by the names of Queen
Charlotte and Princess Charlotte, are remarkable for their
beautiful verdure and expanse.

The wood in the neighbourhood of Bathurst is small, and very
inferior to that which is found on the eastern side of the Blue
Mountains.

I had no opportunities of personally examining the country
beyond Bathurst; but I was informed, both by Mr. Oxley and by
persons who had visited it since his expedition into the
interior, that both to the north and south-west, and in the
direction of the rivers Lachlan and Macquarie, for a distance of
eighty miles, with an interruption of occasional tracts of barren
land and swamps, the country is open, and affords good pasturage;
and that at Wellington Valley there are several fine tracts of
land on the banks of the Macquarie River fit for cultivation, and
well watered by the streams that fall into it.

Limestone in a very pure state has lately been discovered near
Bathurst, and was observed by Mr. Oxley between that place and
Wellington Valley, in his expeditions into the interior.

The nature of the country that lies between Bathurst and the
Hastings had not been examined previous to my departure from the
colony; but the chief constable of Windsor, Mr. Howe, had been
employed to explore the country from the lower branch of the
river Hawkesbury, in a northern direction, to Hunter's River, or
the Coal River. This tract of country had also been examined at a
more recent period by a son of Lieutenant Bell, and was found to
contain a long and stony ridge, covered with stunted shrubs, and
occasional small tracts of good pasturage. At. a place that is
called by the natives Boottee, several rallies were found
inclosed by rocky hills, passable for cattle. Proceeding further
to the north, there was an alternation nearly of the same kind,
but an improvement in the soil, which continued as far as
Comorri, upon the banks of a branch of Hunter's River, where it
was the intention of Mr. Bell to make a temporary establishment
for his cattle. He states that the distance was computed by his
son to be seventy miles from Windsor, and that the only two steep
ascents might easily be made practicable for carts.

I have already had occasion to mention to your Lordship the
fertile tracts named Wallis's Plains, on the upper parts of
Hunter's River, and the probability of their becoming valuable
additions to the agricultural portions of the colony. The country
to the north of that river, extending to the River Hastings, and
to the tract by which Mr. Oxley returned from his last expedition
into the interior, has never been examined; and if my attention
had not been particularly directed to the country south of
Bathurst, for the purpose of ascertaining the nature of the new
communication that was announced between the Cow Pastures and
Bathurst, without the necessity of passing the Blue Mountains, I
should have availed myself of the opportunity afforded by my
visit to Bathurst to have traversed the country as far as the
Hastings, and to have renewed the attempt that I ineffectually
made soon after my arrival In the colony, to examine the country
on the banks and the mouth of that river. The description that
Mr. Oxley has given of the former tracts has been verified by the
subsequent information of individuals who have ascended the river
to short distances from Port Macquarie; and the account that he
gave of that harbour and its vicinity has been confirmed by an
inspection that was made of it by Governor Macquarie at the end
of last year.

As your Lordship has for some time been in possession of the
details, as well as the results of Mr. Oxley's expeditions, that
were prepared by your order, for the purpose of exploring the
interior of New Holland, and tracing the courses of the rivers
Lachlan and Macquarie, and as no subsequent information has been
yet received of the result of the late surveys of Captain King on
the western coast, I have no data upon which I could be justified
in offering any further conjecture than that which has resulted
from the arduous and hazardous enterprize of Mr. Oxley; and I
will confine myself to observing, that the character and features
of the country that has been examined since Mr. Oxley's last
expedition, tend to confirm the extraordinary fact which his two
expeditions established, of two or more tributary streams taking
their source in the highest ridges of the Blue Mountains, within
fifty miles from the sea-coast, and of their being lost at a
distance of 300 miles in an opposite direction, by diffusion over
an immense portion of the surface of the interior. A future and
more accurate examination of lakes George and Bathurst, and of
the existence of any outlet to their waters, together with a
further examination of the eastern coast towards Bass's Straits,
will establish the continuance of that long dividing range of
elevated mountains by which the current of the waters seems to be
determined to the county of Cumberland and the sea on the east,
and to the interior of New Holland on the west.

To the scientific precision and to the accuracy of observation
of Mr. Oxley, as well as to his patience and endurance of
privation and fatigue, the colony of New South Wales is already
much indebted; and it is only just to add, that by the more
humble, but not less useful discoveries of Mr. Thoresby, valuable
and unexpected information has been obtained of the country most
contiguous to the settled districts; but which from want of
curiosity, or want of exertion, had remained altogether
unexamined and unknown.

On reference to the district map, furnished by Mr. Oxley, and
to his evidence, it appears that, in the month of November 1819,
the portion of land fit for cultivation, and remaining ungranted
in the county of Cumberland was so small, that it was considered
probable that Governor Macquarie would be under the necessity of
having recourse to the Cow-Pastures, for the purpose of placing
any new settlers of respectability and capital that might arrive
from England.

The total amount of land held in New South Wales appears, by
the muster of 1820, to be upwards of 389,000 acres; and of these
54,898 acres are returned as cleared. This amount did not include
any portion of the new districts beyond the line of the Bargo
River to the south, or Hunter's River to the north. Of the
quantity of land so held and returned as cleared in these
districts, 16,706 acres were in wheat, 11,270 in maize, 1,230 in
barley, 379 in rye and oats, 213 in pease and beans, 504 in
potatoes, and 1,094 acres in orchard and garden ground.

From a document exhibiting the results of the musters of land
and stock from the years 1810 to 1820 inclusive, it appears that
in the former year the proportion of land cleared to the land
held, vas as one and a half to four; and that in the latter year
it was as one and one-tenth to seven. The districts of Windsor,
Richmond and Wilberforce, returned 16,856 acres of cleared ground
in the year 1820, 10,000 of which were either in wheat or maize.
Next after these, the districts of Evan, and those of Airds and
Appin produce the greatest quantity of wheat and maize; and it is
remarked, that the wheat of Appin, and Airds, and Bringelly, and
generally of the good hill land, is superior both in weight and
quality to the wheat produced in the flat lands of the
Hawkesbury.

In the districts that are nearer to Sydney, and in the
neighbourhood of Paramatta, the land is not so fertile; and the
portion that has been cleared has been much exhausted.
Considerable expense is requisite to renew its productive powers;
and the lands that have been abandoned in these districts, as
well as others towards the sea-coast, are infested with a plant
that has received in the colony the name of the Silk Cotton, and
that was imported some time ago, under a belief that the pods
that it bears and the silky down they contain, would prove
valuable in manufacture. This plant is a species of asclepias,
and is supported by tender and weak stalks, abounding with a
milky juice that is strongly astringent; the bark, when
disengaged of vegetable matter, contains long filaments
resembling hemp. No attempt has yet been made to apply them to
purposes of manufacture; but I was informed by Mr. Lord, that the
down produced in the pods would be of some use in the manufacture
of hats. The seed to which the down adheres is dispersed and
carried by the wind, and there are few of the settled districts
of the colony in which it is not found; but it abounds on the
tops of the dry hills and in open spaces.

The tracts of land on the Hawkesbury and near the town of
Windsor, were originally settled by Lieutenant Governor Grose,
who granted small portions of them, not exceeding thirty acres,
to persons who had been convicts, or whose sentences had been
remitted. The same system was continued by Governor Hunter and
Governor King, who enlarged the quantity of land to the settlers;
and also annexed very considerable tracts above the level of the
river, to serve as commons for the depasturage of cattle
belonging to the occupiers of the smaller tracts in the lower
lands, thus securing, a more free and extensive range for their
cattle, and a temporary retreat from inundation.

Some of the original grantees of these small tenements still
continue upon them: the proportion however is not large, and
while some have extended their possessions by purchase and have
considerable stock, the occupiers of the smaller tenements
appeared to me to be in a very abject state of poverty. Much
exertion and persuasion have been used at different periods by
Governor Macquarie, after the inundations of the river
Hawkesbury, to induce them to repair to the townships and high
lands upon the opposite bank of the river, where the land is out
of the reach of its waters, but either from inability to
construct new habitations, or from unwillingness to leave their
old ones, the lower class of settlers have in very few instances,
taken advantage of these offers. In the districts of Wilberforce
and Richmond, I observed that resort had been made to the higher
lands, and houses had been erected upon them, in which the
proprietors of the lower lands resided.

The most considerable inundations of the river took place in
the month of March 1806, in the same period of the years 1808 and
1811, in the month of June 1816, in March 1817, in the month of
February 1819, and in the month of October 1820.

The progress of these inundations is generally rapid until the
river overflows and its waters are diffused; and it has been
observed, that the rapidity of their rise is greater when the
direction of the wind and rain is from the south-west, than when
it is from the north-west.

Since the establishment of a good ferry-boat at Windsor, the
means of retreat have generally been open to the inhabitants of
the flat lands, before the water has diffused itself over
them.

In several places near the channel of the Hawkesbury, breaches
are made by the force of the current, and the water rushes with
impetuosity into the lower grounds, leaving large pools that are
more destructive to cultivation than the passing current.

The inundations of the Hawkesbury have been most frequent in
the month of March, but they have also occurred at other periods
after a continuance of rain. They appear to be attributable to
the great elevation of the sources of the rivers, whose streams
are added to those of the Hawkesbury and Nepean, as well as to
the impulse that they receive in the narrow and rocky channels
through which they descend; and after rapidly filling the bed of
the river Hawkesbury, discharge themselves over the flat lands in
the neighbourhood of Windsor, Richmond and Wilberforce. They
bring with them and leave a rich alluvial deposit, and great
abundance of weeds and vegetable matter, which create the
necessity of additional labour in cleaning the lands, that in the
month of March are generally prepared for the reception of wheat,
or are covered with maize in its ripened state. The losses
therefore that are sustained by the inundations, both in labour
and in grain, are very considerable. At the early periods of the
colony, great dependance was always placed upon the produce of
the Hawkesbury districts; at present, although the fertility of
the land is not exhausted, yet the admixture of weeds and wild
vetches, the foul state of the land, and the continued
cultivation of it for a long series of years in the mine grain,
has greatly deteriorated the quality of both. In maize, however,
these lands continue to be still very productive, as well as in
the more common kinds of vegetables.

The farms, or rather allotments, in these districts are small;
the houses generally ill-built, and exhibiting the traces of
former inundations. The fields are without fences; but the
vigorous and thriving condition of the horses and cattle, even in
the confined state in which they are necessarily kept, bears
testimony to the richness of the vegetation and pasturage.

The average produce of lands in the Hawkesbury district, from
the year 1804 to 1814, is stated to have been from twenty-one to
twenty-five bushels per acre; and since the latter period from
fifteen to twenty. The rent of land in these districts does not
exceed 20s. an acre if paid in money, and 30s. if
paid in grain, and leases of it are given for terms not exceeding
five years.

The cultivation of the farms on the banks of the South Creek,
partakes much of the same character as that of the low lands on
the Hawkesbury. The quantity of good soil is, however,
considerably less; and being confined to the immediate banks and
edges of the creek, the destruction arising from inundations is
sensibly felt.

The land on the rising ground is of very inferior quality, and
produces very bad crops. The districts of Airds and Appin, those
of Richmond and Bringelly, and upon the banks of the river
Nepean, produce the grain of the best quality; but on these
districts the average produce of the land of the first quality is
not estimated to exceed the rate of twenty bushels per acre, and
that of the second quality is rated at one-fourth less. Under a
good system of cultivation, it is the opinion of Mr. Oxley that
the hilly land of the county of Cumberland, or what he terms good
forest land, would produce about twenty bushels per acre, and
alluvial lands from twenty-five to thirty-five bushels; but he
thinks that the average produce of the colony in wheat does not
exceed ten bushels per acre, and he estimates the produce of
maize, from the same sort of lands, to be from thirty to sixty
bushels per acre.

The lands that have been cultivated at Bathurst, either on
account of government, or by the few settlers that have been
established there, lie in the plain that is traversed by the
Macquarie River. It is fertile, and is not subject to inundation;
but the grain produced at Bathurst has been greatly affected by
smut.

The system of cultivation pursued in New South Wales is of a
very simple kind: The first operation consists of felling the
timber, with which most parts of the county of Cumberland
abounds, and burning it off. The trees are cut at the height of
two feet from the root, and after they are piled into heaps and
burnt; the land is once ploughed or hoed: it is then sown with
maize, and where the means of the cultivator admit, the maize
should be hilled and cleaned twice. The cultivation of new land
in maize is considered to be the best preparation for a crop of
wheat. It is sown generally in the months of October and
November; but I observed that, in the alluvial land, and wherever
the fertility of the soil admitted, preparation for sowing maize
immediately followed the removal of the wheat or other grain that
had preceded it. Thus, if a crop of wheat was sown in the months
of March or April, (the usual period of sowing) and reaped in
November, it may be immediately succeeded by a crop of maize,
that would be ripe and fit for pulling in the month of April
following, forming a period of thirteen or fourteen months for
the production and maturity of two different crops of grain on
the same land.

Although the crop of maize affords the best means of preparing
new land for the reception of other grain, by gradual exposure of
the soil to the action of the sun, yet it is an exhausting crop.
When the land is prepared for wheat, it is sown generally in the
months of March and April; but the seed-time is frequently as
late as July, when the rains have been very heavy in the month of
March. The species of wheat that has been found most advantageous
in the colony is the creeping wheat, as it suffers less from the
effect of the sun on the clay soils, and affords winter food and
pasturage to sheep.

The cultivation of barley and oats has been very partially
practised in New South Wales. A species of the former, called the
Cape or Skinless Barley, is found to be most suitable to the
climate. Hitherto this grain has been little in demand; and it is
the opinion of a person, who was for some time engaged in
brewing, that malt made from the barley of New South Wales
contains from forty to fifty per cent. less of saccharine matter
than that which is made from English barley. It is also stated,
that it ripens irregularly and too rapidly. In its green state it
affords good winter food for sheep and cattle; and it has been
observed already, that at Grose Farm, near Sydney, almost the
whole of the produce of the oats and barley crops were devoted to
that object. The want of demand for barley, rye and oats, has
been alleged, by the inhabitants of New South Wales, as the
principal reason for not pursuing the cultivation of those
grains, and for confining it to the growth of wheat and
maize.

Under the system of management and culture that has been
pursued in the colony till within the last three years, I do not
think that the variation in the crops of grain would have been
attended with any benefit. The want of manure would alone have
impeded such a course of husbandry; and it is to the same cause
that is to be attributed the exhausted state of the soil of the
cultivated districts that does not consist of alluvial land.
Under this impression, the attention of the higher classes of the
settlers has been lately directed to the production of manure,
and of artificial food for cattle. White clover has for some time
been scattered in different parts of the colony; but, either from
insensibility to or ignorance of its value, it has been in very
few instances cultivated. A striking proof of its easy
assimilation to the climate of New South Wales was exhibited in a
small inclosure in front of the Carter's Barrack, at Sydney,
consisting of some very inferior land that had formerly been a
stock yard. It is much affected by the summer heats and long
continued drought, but quickly recovers on the return of
moisture. On the banks and flat lands of the river Hawkesbury and
Nepean, the horses and cattle are fed upon the wild vetches that
have mixed with the wheat; but it is only within the last two
years, and upon a very few estates of the more opulent settlers,
that any attempts have been made to introduce the cultivation of
the artificial grasses. Lucerne, saintfoin and burnet are found
to succeed in the alluvial lands; and rye grass and meadow fescue
are considered as the best species for resisting the heat of
summer, even on the clay land. The seed of these grasses, when
assimilated to the climate, thrives much better than imported
seed; and it is observed that the latter preserve the European
seasons in flowering, and does not assimilate itself to the
climate of New South Wales until after the second crop. Turnips
have been cultivated on some estates, but from the uncertainty of
the seasons it is a crop that is little to be depended upon. The
best period for sowing them is considered to be the month of
March.

The estates that are in the best state of cultivation, and
exhibit the greatest improvement, are those of Mr. Oxley the
surveyor general, Mr. Cox, Sir John Jamison, Mr. Hannibal
M‘Arthur, Mr. Redfern, Mr. John M‘Arthur, Mr.
Thoresby and Mr. Howe.

Having observed the increasing necessity of providing food for
their flocks and cattle from other sources than the natural
grasses of the colony, these gentlemen have turned their
attention to the culture of the various qualities of artificial
grasses; and, from the experiments they have already made, there
is every reason to expect that the supply of food for sheep and
cattle may be greatly augmented. The natural grams of the country
have within the last three years suffered much by the continued
and increased depasturage of cattle, and the ravages of a
caterpillar that appeared in the early part of the year 1819. The
marks of its devastation were still apparent at the end of that
years and although the vegetation seemed quickly to recover, when
not exposed to the bite of sheep or cattle, yet the want of food
for both was much felt in the autumn and winter of 1820.

The natural grasses of New South Wales are considered to be
annuals; they have not the verdure or succulence of the English
grasses, but they resist the heat of summer, and derive a partial
protection from the intense heat of the sun in the lofty and
welding branches of the eucalyptus. The districts of the Cow
Pastures and, Illawarra afford the best pasturage for sheep and
cattle on the south side of the I Nepean; and on the north side,
the districts of Bringelly, Cooke, Upper and Lower Minto, contain
several tracts where the vegetation of the natural grasses is yet
vigorous and healthy.

The more opulent settlers have begun to fence their estates
with strong railing made of the stringy and iron bark trees; and
it is stated by a considerable stock owner, that he is enabled to
keep one-third more of cattle in the same number of acres
inclosed, than he could when it was in its open state.

From the access that was afforded by the road over the Blue
Mountains to the country around Bathurst, the stock owners
derived considerable advantage from the pasturage of those tracts
in the year 1816, after two seasons of continued drought. Since
that period, permission has been given to all persons that
applied for leave, to drive their sheep and cattle to Bathurst
for the purpose of temporary occupation and pasturage. A large
tract of land on the south side of the river has been retained
for the use of the government herds; and, with the exception of
one valley in which Mr. Fitzgerald has been allowed to fix a
cattle station, the herds and flocks of the settlers are on the
north side, and as far as the line of the Campbell River.

Mr. Cox occupies a considerable tract of land immediately
opposite the station at which the government buildings have been
placed. No grant had been executed of this land, but I understood
from Mr. Oxley that it was intended to be conferred on Mr. Cox.
This gentleman has here erected farm buildings, and made
inclosures, in which he is making experiments with the artificial
grasses. It is here also that he has very considerable flocks of
sheep, amounting to 5,000, and herds of cattle, which, from the
late accession of other occupants, have been obliged to resort to
new and more distant tracts. Twenty-four flocks, of which ten
belonged to Mr. Cox, were distributed over the Bathurst Plains
and adjoining values in the month of November 1819, and the whole
number of sheep then amounted to nearly 11,000.

The remaining proprietors had availed themselves of the
temporary permissions given by Governor Macquarie, and had placed
their sheep and cattle under the care of their convict servants,
who were lodged in huts built of turf and wood, in the central
part of the tract upon which the sheep and cattle grazed.

Two of these occupiers, Mr. Hassal and Mr. Lowe, had been at
more expense, and had made inclosures, in which they raised
sufficient grain for the supply of their herdsmen; and the former
had erected houses for the shearing and collection of his
wool.

The sheep at Bathurst are not found to require covering during
the winter season, although the cold is considerably greater than
on the eastern side of the Blue Mountains; and ice of the
thickness of an inch and a half is not uncommon, and had been
observed in the month of May 1820. During these periods the
vegetation is affected, and the sheep are driven into the
neighbouring woods, where they derive protection and shelter, as
well as food, from the shrubs with which they abound; of these
the most common and the most nutritive is the davyesia. In the
summer the abundance and variety of wild herbs that are found
amongst the natural grasses of the Bathurst Plains, together with
the dryness of the soil and atmosphere, render these tracts
particularly favourable to sheep; while the thicker vegetation of
grass upon the lower lands, and the ready access to the pure
water of the river, afford excellent pasturage for cattle.

In consequence of the increase in the number of sheep and
cattle in the county of Cumberland, and of the objection made by
the settlers to transfer their stock to the western side of the
Blue Mountains for the purpose of temporary pasturage, the growth
and reproduction of the natural grasses in the former district
has been much checked.

Your Lordship is aware, that with the exception of the lands
held by Messrs. M‘Arthur and Davidson on the southern side
of the Nepean, the remaining part of the tract of valuable land
called the Cow Pastures, has been appropriated to the use of the
government herds and of the wild cattle. The former consists of a
mixed race of the Bengal and European breeds, and have lately
received some improvement by admixture with the stock of Mr.
M‘Arthur and Mr. Palmer. The wild herds, consisting of the
stock that was first imported into the colony from the Cape of
Good Hope, have preserved, but in a fainter degree, the character
and peculiarities of the breed of that country; they betray also
marks of degeneracy in the lightness of their carcase and the
elongation of their limbs. When tamed they have been found useful
in draught; but it is considered that, for such purposes, oxen of
the mixed European and Bengal and Cape breeds, are better
calculated; and it is also found that they fatten more easily
than cattle of the pure European stock. At the age of two years
old the cattle of this mixed breed are found to weigh 400 pounds,
but the wild cattle, even of a maturer age, are rarely found to
exceed 600 pounds.
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